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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 24 January 2024
2pm – 5pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Ian Arbuthnot, Professor Thankom Arun, Ife Babatunde, Professor Sanja Bahun, Dr Jessica Battersby, Andrew Boer, Professor Carrillo Tudela, Isabella Ciuta, Professor Nelson Cortes, Dr Tracey Costley, Matthew De Abaitua, Professor Madeline Eacott, Fiona Elsted, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Professor Fabian Freyenhagen, Professor Faten Ghosn, Professor Claudia Girardone, Dr Georgi Grahovski, Professor Chris Greer, Joe Holmes, Dr Laurie James-Hawkins, Chloe Jeffery, Professor Timo Jütten, Professor Nancy Kula,  Professor Meena Kumari, Dr Olayinka Lewis, Dr Alastair Litterick, Professor Shane Martin, Professor Terry McGenity, Professor Linsey McGoey, Professor Dominic Micklewright,  Quratulain Muzammil, Dr Rick O’Gorman, Professor David O’Mahony,  Professor Silke Paulmann, Kieran Phillips, Professor Diana Bullen Presciutti, Dr Brandon Reeder, Marcin Rudy, Professor Róisín Ryan-Flood, Professor Reinhold Scherer, Dr Christoph Siemroth, Adelinna Soare, Richard Stock, Professor Spyridon Vrontos, Joanne Webb, Jon White, Nifemi Wilson-Adu, Professor Ting Xu

	
	

	Apologies
	Professor Nelson Cortes, Dr Tracey Costley, Professor Winifred Eboh, Professor Hannah Gibson, Dr Raynee Gutting, Dr Ruth Lowry, Dr Chris Main, Professor Onyeka Osuji

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary 

	
	

	In attendance
	Dr Louise Beard, Dr Allyson Benton, Louise Blair (for items 9 and 10) Professor Edd Codling, Dr Anna Hardiman-McCartney, Emma Hardy, Professor Emmanuel Idowu (alternate for Professor Winifred Eboh), Dr Annecy Lax, Linsey Russell (for item 9), Dr Ramiro Silveiro (alternate for Dr Chris Main), Emma Stock (for item 11)

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor Nancy Kula was attending her last meeting of Senate.  She had served in a variety of senior leadership roles during her time at Essex, including Head of the Department of Language & Linguistics, and most recently as Executive Dean for the Faculty of Social Sciences.  On behalf of Senate, the VC thanked her for all the work she had undertaken during her time at Essex and wished her all the best for the future.  
	01/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A call for nominations will be issued on Monday 29 January for one member of permanent academic staff to join Senate in 2024-25, following the end of term of appointment of Marcin Rudy.  Senate members were asked to discuss this opportunity with their colleagues and encourage them to stand.  As part of our work to increase the diversity of Senate, we will be particularly welcoming nominations from Black, Asian, and Minority Ethnic staff.  Nominations will close at 5pm on 21 February 2024.
	02/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As part of our work to increase the visibility and raise awareness of the work of Senate and encourage colleagues to stand for election, a Senate Information Event is taking place on Thursday 8th February, 2pm to 3pm, in the Senate Room.  The event is open to all members of staff who are interested in the work of Senate and also becoming an elected member.  Senate members were asked to discuss this with their colleagues and encourage them to attend. 
	03/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Plans were underway to bring a photographer to a future meeting of Senate to improve the University’s stock of images that can be used to represent Senate in online communications.  Senate members were asked to contact the Deputy Academic Registrar if they had any concerns.  
	04/24

	
	
	

	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS’ INTERESTS (S/24/01)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The report, which highlighted the known and potential conflicts of interest that had been identified in advance of the meeting and described how these conflicts could be managed during the meeting.
	05/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	No additional conflicts were declared.
	06/24

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 1 NOVEMBER 2023 (S/24/02)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 1 November 2023.
	07/24

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	08/24

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/24/03)
	

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the Edge Hotel School
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of academic staff holding posts allocated to the department and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Marcus Stephenson be appointed as Head of Department for the Edge Hotel School, for the following period:

1/8/24 – 31/7/27
	09/24

	
	

	Appointment of the Executive Dean for the Faculty of Social Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following virtual consultation with Senate members, and a recommendation by the Chair of Senate, Council has approved the appointment of Professor John Preston as Executive Dean for the Faculty of Social Sciences for the following period:

1/2/24 – 31/1/27
	10/24

	
	

	Appointment of the Dean of the School of Health and Social Care
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following virtual consultation with Senate members, and a recommendation by the Chair of Senate, Council has approved the appointment of Professor Winifred Eboh as Dean of the School of Health and Social Care for the following period:

1/1/24 – 31/12/26
	11/24

	
	

	New Senate Elected Member
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following the appointment of elected Senate member, Professor Winifred Eboh, to the role of Dean of the School of Health and Social Care, a vacancy has arisen in the elected membership of Senate.  In accordance with Ordinance 19, the vacancy has been filled by Dr Alastair Litterick, for the period 1/1/24 – 31/7/27.
	12/24

	
	
	

	Revised Policy on Safeguarding Children and Adults at Risk
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following a recommendation from the Chair of Senate, on behalf of Senate, the Chair of Council had endorsed the following amendments to our Policy on Safeguarding Children and Adults at Risk, to take effect from 1st December 2023.  The amendments more accurately reflect the scope of the term ‘position of trust’, as defined in Section 22 of the Sexual Offences Act.  

Footnote 5: 

Where a person cares for, or has responsibility for, a child or adult at risk.As defined in Section 22 (Sexual Offences Act 2003)
 

3.3.       

All University staff are in a position of trust, in particular those staff who teach, support, guide or in any way interact with students. It is incumbent on all staff toThe University expects staff who undertake regulated activity and/or are in a ‘position of trust’ to be aware of their responsibilities and act accordingly at all times.

4.2             

Safer Recruitment & Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks

The University requests a DBS check in accordance with the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 for job roles or courses that include regulated activity, and for other positions where it is appropriate and legal to do so. This forms part of the safer recruitment process and ensures that all staff6 and students7 engaged in University-related regulated activity are suitable to do so.  The University may also have staff who are in a ‘position of trust’ who have regular and direct contact with children under the age of 18.  People & Culture hold the list of roles that meet the definition of regulated activity and/or a position of trust.
	13/24


	
	

	Admissions Policies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that the Chair of Senate, on behalf of Senate, approved changes to the wording of paragraph 36 of the Undergraduate Admissions Policy and paragraph 32 of the Postgraduate Admissions Policy to bring them into line with the University’s revised Tuition Fee Deposit Policy 2024-25 with respect to the level of deposit required, and circumstances in which refunds can be applied.  Details of the changes are set out below.  

 

Undergraduate Admissions Policy

36.            Payment of deposits

Applicants who require a Student visa to study in the UK must pay a deposit prior to receiving their CAS. The deposit is normally non-refundable. This is in line with the University’s policy on Tuition Fee Deposits (which also includes information about applicants who are exempt from paying a deposit, and the amount of deposit required) and what circumstances the deposit may be refunded).
Postgraduate Admissions Policy

32.            Payment of deposits

Applicants who require a Student visa to study in the UK must pay a deposit prior to receiving their CAS. The deposit is normally non-refundable. This is in line with the University’s policy on Tuition Fee Deposits (which also includes information about applicants who are exempt from paying a deposit, and the amount of deposit required) and what circumstances the deposit may be refunded).
	14/24

	
	
	

	Amendment to the Rules of Assessment
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following a recommendation from Education Committee, the Chair of Senate has approved, on behalf of Senate, changes to the Two- and Three-Year Rules of Assessment for Edge Hotel School with immediate effect as set out below. In making the recommendation to Senate, Education Committee had considered the proposal in the context of Ordinance 47 and had noted that the School’s Code of Professional Conduct currently addressed workplace attendance so that this was not an entirely new requirement, and that in anticipation of the change being approved, students had notified of these requirements from the start of the academic year.
	15/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that with effect from 2023-24 the following amendments have been made to the Rules of Assessment:

1. Introducing a PASS/FAIL element within practical based modules made up of a number of placement hours which must be completed for this element to be passed.

2. Introducing a requirement that the final assessment may only be undertaken where the required number of placement hours have been completed.

3. Clarifying the reassessment opportunities available to students where the required placement hours have not been completed including trailing where there are accepted Extenuating Circumstances.

Full details can be found in Senate paper S/24/03.  
	16/24

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/24/04)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate. 
	17/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Essex Rebels Women’s Basketball Team have reached the final of the Betty Codona Trophy.  The match is taking place in Birmingham on 28 January and Senate members were invited to contact the Director of Sport, should they wish to attend. The Students’ Union are also arranging live viewing on the Colchester Campus. Senate noted the valuable contribution that the Team make to promoting the University’s values and women’s sport in general, and wished them the best of luck.
	18/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	An Ofsted Inspection of the University’s apprenticeship provision was currently underway and due to be completed by Friday 26 January.
	19/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Essex Business School were seeking AASCB Accreditation and the process had just been concluded.  The VC thanked the EBS Dean and her team of academic and professional services staff for the very significant amount of preparation work they had undertaken.  The University would formally be notified of the outcome in April 2024.
	20/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University’s Chancellor would be unveiling a new bronze sculpture of Pebbles (better known as Campus Cat) at 1pm on 5 March 2024.  Campus Cat had become an important feature for both the staff and student experience and Senate members were invited to attend.
	21/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A change in the date of the award ceremony celebrating the success of Essex’s student volunteers to enable more external partners to attend.  A new date would be communicated in due course.  
	22/24

	
	
	

	RE-APPOINTMENT OF PROFESSOR DAVID O’MAHONY AS DEAN OF PARTNERSHIPS (RESEARCH) (S/24/05)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper recommending the re-appointment of Professor David O’Mahony as Dean of Partnerships (Research).
	23/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor O’Mahony’s achievements in the role to date which included the establishment of the Institute for Public Health and Wellbeing, the new Health Wellbeing and Care Hub, and the Centre for Coastal Communities, the development of Parkside 3a, and the establishment of the dental clinics in Southend. Extensive consultation had taken place and feedback had been unanimous in support of the extension.  Senate noted that it would be helpful if future re-appointment recommendations could include within the biography, a summary of achievements to date in the role, and that this information should also be added for the recommendation to Council
	24/24

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that, in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor David O’Mahony be re-appointed as the Dean of Partnerships (Research), following a first term, 1/4/21 to 30/6/24, for the following period:
1/7/24 to 30/6/27
	25/24

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS AND STUDENT RECRUITMENT UPDATE (Verbal)
	

	
	

	Received
	A verbal update on the University’s latest enrolment data for 2023-24, and admissions and student recruitment position for 2024-25 entry. 
	26/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported up-to-date enrolment data for January starts.  Registration had opened for the start of term and for most courses was open until 12 February.  Many students had confirmed their intention to register and had taken all necessary steps but had been unable complete their registration due to delays with their visas.  Support was being offered and the VC had written to the Home Secretary to set out his concerns.  To ensure that students, unable to arrive for the start of term, can begin their learning and have access to appropriate academic support, access to academic materials is available through the Essex Preparation Programme, and through systems such as Moodle.  Each department will also have course and module specific arrangements in place to ensure that students who arrive late are able to catch-up.  Further information on systems access will be provided to Heads of Department to help departments with providing this support.
	27/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported on admissions data for October 2024 entry.  Senate noted the UCAS equal consideration deadline had moved from 25 to 31 January resulting a delay in the pattern of applications when comparing current year data with last year, but early signs are encouraging.  Work is continuing to maximise UG and PGT recruitment. Senate discussed the volatility in the international PGT market including risk factors in particular countries, and the potential for change in historic conversion rates due to shifting political and economic factors.  Senate also noted changes in student visa rules in key competitor markets. The DVC reported that the number of PGT applicants holding deferred places had doubled, and that engagement work was underway in supporting these applicants to convert.  
	28/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Latest analysis shows that the University’s tariff is continuing to rise which should have a positive impact on the TGUG league table, subject to TGUG decisions on how the data is presented. Additional work is underway on enhancing departmental webpage content and Heads of Department were invited to contact the Director of Marketing and Student Recruitment with any comments and ideas.
	2924

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC confirmed that in developing the draft baseline budget for 2024-25, the budget line for ALs has protected the per student unit of resource, with the total allocation adjusted to reflect student number forecasts.  The central AL budget line will be allocated to academic departments based on need and affordability at the department level, to ensure that additional resource to support delivery to students is aligned to areas of student number growth.  If the University’s recruitment targets are met or exceeded, resource will be released at the earliest opportunity to support areas of need.
	30/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Alongside the important work on ensuring the University recruits its fair share of talented students, Senate noted other critical activity to protect the University’s productive capacity, and safeguard the University’s education and research mission, and the student experience, including work to develop a new Academic Framework and maximise the opportunities that are available through our Education Partnerships and TNE.  
	31/24

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC PARTNERSHIPS 2022-23: ANNUAL REPORT (S/24/06)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A summary and appraisal of the University’s academic partnership activity during AY 2022-23 and actions to grow partnership activity with reference to existing and prospective partners and implementing appropriate operational processes to support this growth.
	32/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Arrangements for effective oversight of quality of education and enhancements in relation to the University’s academic partnerships. All academic partnerships have governance arrangements in place, with committees chaired by the Dean of Partnerships (Education) or the Deputy Dean. The partnerships team works alongside central and departmental professional services to ensure the student lifecycle operates effectively at partner institutions.  A Partnerships Stakeholder group brings together key members of staff in central Professional Services roles at the University, to receive an update on the status of current and prospective partnerships. 
	33/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The detailed overview of the new TNE Taskforce established to accelerate the development and delivery of transnational education, support sustainable student recruitment, and allow full utilisation of the international mobility of students and academic programmes.  Senate noted the role that TNE plays in contributing to the UN Sustainable Development Goals, in widening access for students to receive a high-quality research-led education in circumstances where they are unable to travel, and in connecting the research-base at Essex with a broader range of institutions and opportunities. Senate also noted opportunities of TNE in mitigating current risks in student recruitment, such as UK study costs, student visa regulations, and environmental concerns, as well as diversifying recruitment sources and revenue streams.  
	34/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The important work that had already taken place in developing the University’s partnership portfolio and infrastructure so that we are well-placed to capture our fair share of the growth in the TNE market.  Senate noted the data-led approach to identifying demand so that we can be as targeted as possible. As part of the TNE work, Senate members noted the opportunity being trialled for University of Essex Online students who, during their studies, wish to transfer to an on-campus educational experience.
	35/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC thanked those colleagues who had worked quickly and pivoted their capacity to identify and take advantage of new opportunities, and faculties and departments for identifying leadership roles to take this work forward. Senate members discussed the opportunities and benefits of TNE and expressed a strong interest in gaining a greater understanding of the broader benefits, beyond headline income streams.  
	36/24

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the arrangements set out in the report provide appropriate assurance of governance arrangements for our academic partnerships.
	37/24

	
	
	

	DEVELOPMENT OF AN ACADEMIC FRAMEWORK (S/24/07)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper setting out the rationale and timescales for developing a new academic framework, and the remit and membership of a new Task & Finish Group.
	38/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education set out the aims of the new academic framework to reduce complexity, and to make the curriculum offer simpler, clearer, and more compelling, so that it is easier for applicants and our future students to navigate, and for academic staff to deliver.  The framework will also enable us to be ready for the planned introduction of the new LLE entitlement in 2025.  This new approach will have the benefit of freeing-up staff time, creating capacity for strategic priorities, including research, developing our TNE provision, and delivering a high-quality student experience.
	39/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education reported that the Task & Finish Group had started its work in December 2023 and is currently exploring ways to develop our academic framework informed by pedagogical literature and learning from the sector.  No recommendations or conclusions had been reached at this stage, and consultation will take place with staff and students prior to developing a set of formal recommendations for Senate.  Work will be timed to enable changes to be in place in advance of the 2024-25 student recruitment cycle, and delivery in AY 2025-26.  Once recommendations are developed, the Group will consider how the work will be scheduled.
	40/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education updated Senate on the work to streamline courses, which had resulted in the suspension of recruitment to 70 low recruiting courses.  She would be shortly asking departments to review their module optionality with the aim of increasing course coherence and decreasing timetable complexity while maintaining student satisfaction and success. Guidance would be sent to Heads of Department by the end of the week. 
	41/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the rationale for the changes, including the move away from optionality.  Senate noted that the size and complexity of our module offer meant that it was not currently possible to make all optional modules available through the timetable, which had an impact on student satisfaction.  Providing greater coherence would also make it simpler to provide guidance to students.  It was recognised that appropriate levels of module optionality would vary by subject. 
	42/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The planned work, timescales and the Terms of Reference and membership of the Academic Framework Task & Finish Group.  To expand the capacity and expertise of the Group, the PVC Education invited any Heads of Department interested in becoming a member to contact her.  Senate noted the importance of effective consultation in informing the recommendations including seeking the views of students. A report comprising recommendations and timescales for implementation will be brought to Senate’s 17 April meeting, following consideration by Education Committee.
	43/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The importance of realising the benefits of the new Academic Framework, particularly in ensuring continued capacity for research. Through swift action to capitalise on the outcomes of the new Academic Framework, build income streams through innovation in student recruitment, create new education partnership and TNE opportunities, and action to control costs, the University will protect its productive capacity and breadth of subjects and disciplines. 
	44/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education additionally reported that following Senate’s previous discussion on the delivery of timely and effective feedback, a review of the University’s Marking Policy was underway, and she would be bringing a set of recommendations to Senate’s 17 April meeting.   
	45/24

	
	
	

	PROPOSAL TO CHANGE THE NAME OF THE DEPARTMENT OF SOCIOLOGY TO THE DEPARTMENT OF SOCIOLOGY AND CRIMINOLOGY (S/24/08)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper proposing to rename the Department of Sociology as the Department of Sociology and Criminology to reflect better and more accurately the Department’s mission and the wide range of research conducted and programmes provided by the Department.
	46/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The balance of teaching and research across the fields of Sociology and Criminology and that many staff teach and research across both fields.  The Department of Sociology is one of the University’s founding departments and is widely regarded as one of the original and strongest homes of a critical and sociological Criminology. Criminology is the Department’s largest undergraduate recruiter and consultation with CER indicated that the inclusion of criminology in the department title would deliver a broader resonance with potential future students than the current name, signalling clearly to students the dual importance of both sociology and criminology to the department and the University.
	47/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Department had discussed a range of options and had looked at other comparable academic departments in the UK before reaching this recommendation.  The timescales for implementation had been structured around the recruitment and marketing cycle.  Senate noted that due to the timeframe of the review, capacity for extensive consultation with students had been limited and that the change would not affect the titles of degrees or programmes of study. 
	48/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Due the timescales for implementation, Senate’s recommendation would be referred to the Chair of Council for Chair’s Action.
	49/24

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the Department of Sociology be renamed the Department of Sociology and Criminology from 1 March 2024, subject to approval by the Chair of Council. [Secretary’s Note:  this recommendation received approval from the Chair of Council on 29 January 2024.]
	50/24

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that, subject to Council’s approval, the list of Departments and Centres of the University currently in the Ordinances and elsewhere be amended, to reflect this change, from 1 March 2024. 
	51/24

	
	
	

	INVESTING IN OUR RESEARCH ENVIRONMENT (verbal report)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A verbal update from the PVC Research on the work that is underway to invest in our Research Environment.
	52/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University has significantly grown QR income as a result of increasing its research power in the last REF, benefitting from the largest increase of any University in the top fifty.  The HE sector is facing significant financial challenges, but the University continues to be well placed to strategically invest in our research environment.
	53/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The total research income in 2022-23 of £34.3m was a new record level and further growth is forecast. Our approach to knowledge exchange is to optimise and continually improve our performance in KEF and maximise our HE-BCI return.  Senate noted that in relation to Knowledge Exchange, we have met our strategic objective of ranking in the top 50% within our Cluster X peer group of research intensive universities for each of the seven perspectives in the KEF, as well as coming 3rd in our Cluster X peer group, and 14th in the sector overall.  The total HE-BCI submission for 2022-23 of £37.06m was also a new record which in turn increased our HEIF funding as a critical enabler of our research ambitions.  Our track record of success with KTPs continues, which includes ranking first in the UK for KTPs for the last two years. Since 2001 Essex has supported more than 100 companies, and KTPs are now distributed across 10 departments. Eight of the impact case studies submitted to REF 2021 were linked directly to KTPs. 
	54/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Almost 50 businesses are now based at our Knowledge Gateway research and technology park, including additional capacity in our latest facility Parkside 3a, which will be home to the Institute of Public Health and Wellbeing, and new Health, Care and Wellbeing Hubs, providing enormous potential to scale-up research capacity, income generation, partnerships, and impact on the wider determinants of health and health inequalities. In 2020 we launched Angels@Essex, responding to a recognised need in the Essex area for this kind of investment support.  Work on developing a targeted pipeline of commercialisation is underway and positioned to optimise success and ensure benefits to the University.
	55/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Research income is an essential component of the University’s financial sustainability supporting growth in our PGR community, development of major grants and centres, growth in research impact support, and infrastructure. For nearly all major applications, there is an expectation from the funder that universities make a very substantial additional investment to strengthen the application, maximise value for money and ensure sustainability.  Also critical is our ability to generate external income through strong partnerships, providing the added value that can make the difference between being able to undertake a major project.  
	56/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The importance of our dual-intensive mission in supporting the full range of the University’s mission including generating research income, developing effective partnerships, and investing in our research environment. The PVC Research encouraged Senate members to think creatively about where big infrastructure investments could add value. Senate noted recent activity in developing our alumni networks, including overseas visits, campus visits, and networking events, and discussed further opportunities for realising the capacity of our alumni in supporting and developing our partnership activities. Senate members expressed a desire for a two-way conversation in realising the benefit of our alumni community and were encouraged to think creatively, raise opportunities, and discuss ideas with colleagues and members of the senior leadership team, and to contact the Director of Advancement with any links or contacts that they had.
	57/24

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REPORT ON THE CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT 2022-23 (S/24/09)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The annual report on the Code of Student Conduct, drawing on analysis and data and providing assurance of the effectiveness of the Code.
	58/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The overall proportion of students being referred under the Code remains stable, but with some behaviours reverting to pre-pandemic levels associated with greater on campus activity.  There continued to be a growth in the proportion of cases that involve serious alleged breaches of the code and work continues to address this.  AY2022-23 saw a fall in the number of reports of sexual misconduct, and whilst this appears positive, it remains at a level which is concerning.  Incidents of this nature are understood to be widely underreported and work to ensure that students feel confident in reporting is being led, in partnership with students, through the Safeguarding Advisory Group. 
	59/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Six areas for action have been identified as a result of the analysis of the data.  These include: establishing a Task & Finish Group to identify actions to reduce instances of offences against people; action to remind students of the dangers, and regularly monitor incidents, of smoking-related and open flame breaches in student accommodation; a review of the University’s Drug & Alcohol policy to ensure it remains fit for purpose in its current form; development of a cost of living communications plan setting out support for students in response to the increase in reports relating to theft; a reorganisation of resource so that the most serious cases are prioritised; and the escalation of any issues impacting the functioning of the Code due to a lack of staff and students filling voluntary positions as decision makers as part of the Code.
	60/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the increase in cases related to the possession, use and supply of drugs.  Senate noted the importance of taking proportionate action within the Code in response to misconduct allegations, alongside the support provided by SWIS in partnership with Open Road for students who have worries around drug or alcohol use.  
	61/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Assurance provided by the report that the Code of student Conduct and its underpinning operating procedures are fit for purpose and effective in enabling our students to uphold our values and standards of behaviour, and support all students to succeed.
	62/24

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON THE RECRUITMENT AND SELECTION OF THE UNIVERSITY’S NEXT VICE-CHANCELLOR (verbal report)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update from the Registrar and Secretary on the progress in recruiting and selecting the University’s next Vice-Chancellor.  This included details of the Joint Committee, the process for identifying a longlist and shortlist for final interview, and arrangements for the selection process. 
	63/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The selection process would involve a tour of the Colchester Campus and a series of informal sessions with four stakeholder groups covering the University constituencies comprising: USG members and pan-University Deans; SU leadership; the elected members of Senate; and Heads of Professional Services.  Feedback from the informal sessions would be given to the formal panel ahead of the final interviews.  Based on the notice period of the shortlisted candidates, it is anticipated that a start-date of 1 August 2024 would be possible.  
	64/24

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary provided Senate members with assurance about the University’s approach, through the Executive Search Consultants and the work of the Joint Committee, to seek a diverse range of candidates. 
	65/24

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council or provided to Council as separate papers, Senate agreed that the report should draw Council’s attention to:
· The strong interest on the part of Senate members to gain a greater understanding of the full range of benefits and opportunities of TNE.

· A strong desire amongst Senate members to engage in the process for developing a new Academic Framework to achieve positive change for Essex as a dual intensive University with a broad range of academic disciplines.

· A strong desire amongst Senate members for greater engagement in a two-way conversation in realising the benefit of our alumni community in supporting our mission and strategic priorities.
	66/24

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REPORT ON DEGREE OUTCOMES (S/24/10)


	

	Received
	The annual assurance report on degree outcomes.
	67/24

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	The Degree Outcome Statement as set out in Senate paper S/24/10 Appendix A.
	68/24

	
	
	

	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/24/11)
	

	
	

	Received
	The report from Education Committee.
	69/24

	
	
	

	
	New Partnership with MUV College, Malta
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that MUV College in Malta be approved as an academic partner institution of the University of Essex, and as a new site of delivery for East 15 Acting School, for a period of five years, from academic year 2024-25.
	70/24

	
	
	

	
	Partnership with Kaplan Open Learning
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Kaplan Open Learning be re-approved as an academic partner institution of the University of Essex, for a period of five years, from academic year 2023-24 onwards.
	71/24

	
	
	

	
	Partnership with Kaplan Singapore
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the institutional review of Kaplan Singapore be postponed from academic year 2023-24 to 2024-25.
	72/24

	
	
	

	
	Change to the Accreditation of Prior (Experiential) Learning (AP(E)L) Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The following changes to the Accreditation of Prior (Experiential) Learning (AP(E)L) Policy, with immediate effect:

The inclusion of the following wording within Footnote 2 of the University’s Accreditation of Prior (Experiential) Learning (AP(E)L) Policy and addition of the appendix to the policy as a permanent variation, applicable to the AOC 4-year undergraduate courses (new wording underlined). 

[2] Where individual awards have a higher credit total (e.g. Honours degrees with 480 credits) the maximum import thresholds outlined above continue to apply, with the exception of the 4-year Honours degrees (480 credits) delivered by the academic partner institution Aegean Omiros College, for which the maximum import thresholds outlined in appendix A to this policy apply.

Appendix A: Summary of requirements for admission via AP(E)L to the 4-year Aegean Omiros College undergraduate courses

The import of credit is allowed for levels 4 and 5 only.

Award

Total Credits Required for Award 

Maximum APEL Credits Which May be Imported

Minimum Essex Credits Required for Award

Honours Degree

480

360 
120

Ordinary Degree

420

320

100 

Diploma of HE

360

240

120 

Certificate of HE

120 to 240*

60 to 180*

60 

*Due to the 4-year courses having two Level 4 years of study, a Certificate of Higher Education can be awarded as an Exit Award following the completion of both Year 1 (Level 4) of study or Year 2 (Level 4) of study. 
	73/24

	
	
	

	
	Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Rules of Assessment be approved for AY 2023/24 and 2024/25 as set out in Senate paper S/24/11 Appendix A.
	74/24

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/24/12)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	75/24

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that from 2023-24, Dr Phoebe Kisubi Mbasalaki become a co-director alongside Professor Róisín Ryan-Flood of the Centre for Intimate and Sexual Citizenship.
	76/24

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION – REASONABLE ADJUSTMENT POLICY REVISIONS (S/24/13)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	With reference to Ordinance 16 (9) and to the principles of Ordinance 47, the Chair of Senate has approved, with immediate effect changes to the Reasonable Adjustment Policy, as set out in Senate paper S/24/13.
	77/24

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar

24 January 2024
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